

Prof. Dr. W. Popp Hospital Hygiene University Clinics of Essen Germany

Report of the 13th visit to Ulaanbaatar 13 – 20 September, 2014

Participants

Prof. Dr. Walter Popp, University Clinics Essen
Prof. Dr. Jan Buer, University Clinics Essen
Nouzha Maazouz, University Clinics Essen
Arnd Rensmann, Fire Brigade Essen (going back on 18 September)
Christiane Scheytt, Essen City Health Department
Martin Schmidt, Heinrich Schmidt GmbH, Gladbeck

Hospitals and University

Every morning, Nouzha Maazouz visited a sterilisation unit for 4-5 hours to see how they work. She has been in Second Central Hospital, 1st Maternity Clinic, Dental Center, National Center of Oncology, and Intermed Hospital. This was also done to find a basis for training during coming up Health V project.



On the last day, she gave a presentation about her experiences and proposals during a meeting for hygiene staff.

A separate report about her experiences and recommendations will follow.

Prof. Jan Buer, Dean of Medical Faculty of University Duisburg/Essen, and Prof. Amarsaikhan, Vice President of Mongolian National University of Medical Sciences,

signed a treaty about future cooperation of both universities. The primary aim is to exchange medical students and doctors.



The German guests, especially those who were first time there, were shown different hospitals like Second Central hospital, Chingeltej District Hospital, and Intermed hospital.

There was the opportunity to visit 2 family doctors in Chingeltej district (ger and

appartement subdistricts) and also see a family living in ger district.



There was also a meeting with Dr. Bayar, Deputy director of National Cancer Center of Mongolia, and Dr. Khurelsukh, Deputy Director Medical Services. It is intended to have closer contacts for the future.

Another meeting was with Dr. Navchaa from Shastin hospital/Luxemburg project. Also closer contacts for future are intended.

City Medical Emergency Center

Prof. Walter Popp got the medal "For people" of the UB City Health Department.

Arnd delivered full day trainings in City Medical Emergency Center for his whole stay. Topics were: Immune systeme, infections (transmission, prevention), disinfection in emergency cars, handling of schock patients, emergency cases re respiration, CPR,

immobilization.



The whole group attended the entry into service of new Russian emergency cars for Emergency Department.



Meetings

Prof. Walter Popp met PIU group of Health V project regarding the German contribution to the project. He also met Dr. Bodart and Dr. Altantuya from ADB.

Also there was a meeting with Dr. Geoff Becket from CDC, USA, who is preparing a survey about hepatitis situation in Mongolia.

Prof. Popp again had a meeting with Sven Kannenberg who is teacher now at the Technical University in UB.

There was a meeting with Dr. Ganbat, Deputy Director of UB City Health Department und Dr. Lkhajii. Christiane Scheytt gave a presentation about the work of Essen City

Health Department. The cooperation, based on a treaty signed by both mayors in 2012, shall be extended.

Social life

We had a nice stay at a ger camp with a lot of Mongolian friends, also enjoing

Boodog.



The three Germans who were first time in Mongolia had a very impressive and nice stay in Terelj park on one additional day with horse riding and typical Mongolian meals, thanks to Dr. Purevdash and Dr. Chukhal.

Also we had sightseeing in UB and different nice invitations for lunch and dinner.

Next steps:

The next group (10 persons) from Mongolia will come from 8-15 November to Essen.

Dr. Ulambayar will come for 2 months on 18 October to do training and learn German language.

Dr. Mungunkharaa will come on 1 March, 2015, for 2 months to do training in emergency medicine and extend her knowledge of German language.

The cooperation between both universities should start soon and first doctors and students should be exchanged.

Training of emergency service in UB will go on during next visit from German site to UB.

Also work in sterilisation units by Nouzha Maazouz will go on during all next visits to LIR

During next visit to UB, also Shastin hospital and National Center of Oncology will be visited.

It is important to extend private initiatives – like MedClean company importing high quality products from Germany – to support knowledge, training and products for improving hygiene in healthcare sector.

Walter Popp, 25 September 2014